
F.O.I. Compliance – Subject to BOE approval 
   
 REGION 4 BOARD OF EDUCATION 
 
Date:  June 16, 2020 
 
 
Special Meeting – REMOTE MEETING held  
 
(To view a recording of this meeting, please visit our website  www.reg4.k12.ct.us  and 
select “Remote Meeting Recordings” under the BOARD OF EDUCATION Heading) 
 
         
 

Attendance:  Region 4 BOE  Administration:  Other:  
( = attended) Kate Sandmann  Brian White    Kelly Sterner  

 John Stack  Kristina Martineau            

 Lori Ann Clymas  Sarah Smalley    

 Jane Cavanaugh   Michael Barile    

 Rick Daniels  Matt Espinosa    

 Trisha Brookhart   Richard Huot    

 Jennifer Clark      

 Paula Weglarz      

 DG Fitton      

       

                                                                                   
Call To Order:  at 6:25 pm by Kate Sandmann  
 

Public Comment – 

 

Jim Carey, of Essex, thanked everyone during this time of epic change for continuing to provide the 

kids with education and make it work, and to also provide a graduation for the kids.  He also voiced 

his opinion regarding the possibility of re-appointing Shipman and Goodwin as the Board’s legal 

counsel for 2020-21.  He voiced his dislike for the firm and his belief that the representing attorney 

did not serve the Board, but instead served the past superintendent.  He asked the Board that if they 

do choose to continue with Shipman and Goodwin, they consider asking for a different representing 

attorney for the district.        
 
 
Consent Agenda 
 
On motion duly made by Jane Cavanaugh and seconded by Jennifer Clark, the Board 

unanimously VOTED to approve the consent agenda consisting of the minutes of Budget 

Workshop IV on March 02, 2020; the Special Meeting on April 21, 2020; the Special 

Meeting on May 07, 2020; the Special Meeting on May 14, 2020; and the Special 

Meeting on May 28, 2020 
 
 
Before moving on to the rest of the agenda, Chair Sandmann expressed the Board’s 
appreciation for everything Superintendent White he has been doing this year, as well as 
all of the information he has been providing at the request of the Board, including updates 
to be shared this evening. 
 
 
 

http://www.reg4.k12.ct.us/


 
Superintendent’s Update  
 

Superintendent White and Assistant Superintendent Kristina Martineau presented a 

district update which included ongoing efforts to plan for school in the fall.  Principals 

Matt Espinosa and Mike Barile shared updates on past and ongoing district efforts to 

foster a sense of school community for students and teachers during the COVID-19 

closure, as well as end-of-year celebrations for students at John Winthrop Middle School 

and Valley Regional High School (see attached presentation). 
 
 
Status Updates 
Superintendent White provided the Board with an update on a variety of issues from 
earlier in the year, including the following:  (virtual “handouts” regarding some of these 
matters were shared on screen, and will be attached to the minutes as indicated) 
 

o At their May 14th meeting the Board had requested that Mr. White reach out to 
each of the three towns to ask that they consider an appropriation to return the 
2018-19 Region 4 surplus (which the Board voted to return to the towns), back to 
the Region 4 Board for the purpose of applying those funds to reduce the capital 
fund deficit.  The towns of Chester and Essex approved the requested 
appropriation conditional on approval by all three of the towns.  The Town of 
Deep River, at a meeting last week, voted not to approve the appropriation of 
those surplus funds. Therefore the surplus dollars will be returned to all three 
towns as previously voted on by the Board. 

 
   

o The Town of Deep River notified Mr. White that they have directed their tax 
collector to remove the tax lien on land owned by Regional School District No. 4, 
and moving forward to consider Region 4 owned property to be tax exempt.   
 

 
o There was an update on Region 4 facility work to date as well as what is planned 

to occur over the upcoming summer.  Interim Business Manager Richard Huot 
reviewed a handout of past and future projects as currently completed or planned.  
(handout attached) 
 

o Mr. White updated the Board on the developments since learning, post budget 
development, that the towns of Essex and Deep River intended to stop 
participating in the Region 4 Medical Insurance Plan.  The Joint BOE previously 
held a special meeting on April 30th to discuss the potential impact of that, and 
what a withdrawal from the fund should entail.  Absent the ability of any of the 
participating entities to locate an original agreement document outlining what the 
terms of separation from the fund would be, Mr. White and his administration 
have instead proceeded conversationally with each of the two towns.  
Conversations were held initially with Essex, as they were the first to formally 
announce their withdrawal from the plan.  Superintendent White has now also had 
an opening conversation with Angus McDonald, First Selectman of Deep River. 
They will continue that conversation, in consultation with legal counsel, to 
determine what a responsible separation will entail.  Once a separation agreement 
is in place, Mr. White will report back to the Board.  
 

o Mr. White shared an update on the technology lease that was first discussed 
during budget development earlier in the year.  This lease provides technology for 
students and staff and has been a practice in Region 4 for approximately the last 
10 years.  Mr. Huot reviewed details of the lease.   (handout attached) 
 



o Mr. White shared an update with regards to a Region 4 Energy Audit.  He noted 
that this was originally discussed at one of their first meetings at the beginning of 
the year, and as they may recall, the district had initiated an energy audit that was 
underway when he arrived in the district last fall.  Mr. Huot reviewed the current 
status of the energy audit, which was originally supposed to be completed this 
spring, but has been delayed due to COVID-19.  (handout attached) 
 

o Mr. White said that upon his arrival in district, many stakeholders had expressed a 
desire for the district to be more diligent about obtaining bids for services that had 
not traditionally been put out to bid in the past.  He asked Mr. Huot to share an 
update regarding the recent bid process for Region 4 Grounds and Maintenance 
work. Mr. Huot reviewed the RFP and its outcome, noting that best practices were 
followed throughout the process. (handout attached)   
 
There was a discussion regarding what procedure the Board may wish to direct 
the administration to follow in the future when considering future multi-year 
contracts, given that payment for those contracts may span over multiple years.  
That would in turn create a financial obligation for the Board beyond an approved 
budget year’s appropriation, whereas a single-year contract can be administered 
by administration within an already approved budget appropriation. Chair 
Sandmann asked Board members to share their thoughts on this and their 
preference for future contract approval.  The Board’s consensus was that given 
the circumstances of the current pandemic and the particulars of this contract, 
they did not have an issue with this particular multi-year contract.  However, they 
agree that moving forward, under non-pandemic circumstances, the Board would 
request that they be allowed to have final approval over any multi-year bid 
contract that would require payment from a future, not yet appropriated, budget 
year.      
 

o Mr. White asked Mr. Huot to provide an update on the planned installation of 
security cameras covered under current year funds, and a possible request for 
more cameras that the board will be asked to consider during future budget 
deliberations. 
 

o Mr. White asked Mr. Huot to provide an update on the possible receipt of funds 
from the  CARES act, as well as the FEMA application process with regards to 
COVID-19 costs.  Mr. White will update the Board if/when any funds are 
received (handout attached)   
 

o Update on contract negotiations – three of our contracts are currently set to expire 
June 30th (Paraprofessional, Cafeteria, and Region 4 Secretaries and Nurses).  
Negotiations had been scheduled to commence on a date just after the shutdown 
of our schools due to COVID-19.  Social distancing restrictions enacted at that 
time necessitated placing negotiations temporarily on hold.  Mr. White hopes to 
be able to commence with the planned negotiations this summer, once health 
guidelines will allow for it.  There has been ongoing dialogue with the unions, 
their representatives, and legal counsel.  Mr. White will keep the Board informed 
of any developments once more is known. 
 

o Mr. White shared that the corrective action plan required by the 2018-19 Region 4 
financial audit has been developed in close consultation with Mahoney Sabol and 
has been submitted by them to OPM as required.  Mr. White thanked incoming 
Finance Director, Kelly Sterner, who has been integral in the development of this 
plan, along with the rest of the administration, as she will be the one ultimately 
overseeing the implementation of the plan.    
 

o Finally, Mr. White asked Mr. Huot to share an update on the status of the Region 
4 Medical Insurance Reserve Fund.  Mr. Huot reviewed the current financial 



status of the reserve. The reserve balance is currently much higher than 
anticipated due to a drop off in non-emergency procedures during the ongoing 
pandemic.  However, he strongly cautioned that it is likely that there will be a 
sharp uptick in claims and costs, once restrictions on these types of procedures 
begin to lift, and as more people become comfortable with scheduling procedures 
that they are currently choosing to delay.  (handout attached) 
 

 
Action Items 
 
Superintendent White prefaced the upcoming requested action items by letting the board 
know that he would be presenting recommendations for possible options that the board 
may, or may not, wish to consider approving.  These options include things that have 
been discussed in the past, but due to financial constraints had not been included as part 
of the final 2020-21 Region 4 budget.  However, due to the pandemic, the district now 
has a higher than anticipated amount of unexpended current year (2019-20) funds as  
June 30th approaches.  Therefore, certain options have now become financially possible, 
using some of these unexpended funds, should the board be interested in moving forward 
with them.   

 
Mr. Huot reviewed the current Region 4 financial status update, which is included as part 
of enclosure #6, and includes a year-end projection.  He did share the caveat that there 
remains the possibility of some outstanding invoices that are yet to be received which 
could cause a change in the current year-end calculation.  However, accounting for that 
possibility, and even if the board were to approve all of the recommendations that will be 
presented this evening, it is anticipated that there would still be a very sizable surplus to 
be returned to the member towns once the 2019-20 audit has been completed. 
 
There was a discussion regarding a request for the purchase of COVID-19 related 
materials and supplies for use during 2020-21. 
 
On motion duly made by Jane Cavanaugh and seconded by Rick Daniels, the Board 
unanimously VOTED to approve the purchase of COVID-19 related materials and 
supplies for use during 2020-21 as presented.   
 
There was a discussion regarding the Superintendent’s recommendation to use 
unexpended 2019-20 funds to make a transfer of funds in the amount of $106,248 for the 
purpose of reducing the deficit.  Mr. White noted that administration had spent a lot of 
time discussing and researching the maximum amount that the Board would be able to 
consider transferring from unexpended 2019-20 funds to be applied to reduce the capital 
deficit.  Mr. Huot further discussed the various options and calculations, he reported that 
it was determined that the maximum possible and recommended amount to apply to 
deficit reduction would be $106,248.  Mr. White noted that this amount was reached in 
collaboration with Mike VanDeventer of Mahoney Sabol and is considered the simplest, 
most straightforward, transparent option for the Board to consider. 
 
On motion duly made by Lori Ann Clymas and seconded by Jane Cavanaugh, the Board 
unanimously VOTED to approve the Superintendent’s recommendation to use 
unexpended 2019-20 funds in the amount of $106,248, to make a transfer of funds for the 
purpose of reducing the deficit.   
 
Superintendent White spoke to the request for possible approval of an architectural 
services bid.  He briefly reviewed steps to date, regarding a possible security project at 
JWMS. The review began that last spring, on March 7, 2019, prior to his arrival in 
district. The Board had approved $50,000 to be spent for a double door, “mantrap”, 
security project at JWMS.  Upon his entry to the district, when he was reviewing the 
proposed project, he saw that there were factors and expense variables that had not been 
considered in the planning for the original project. He tasked the School Security 
Advisory Committee with taking another look at the project, and to determine a variety of 



feasible options.  Around the same time, the status of the capital sinking fund was 
determined, and at that point he froze any capital expenditures until the health of the fund 
was better understood, which it now is.  Therefore, based on the Security Committee’s 
work, the business office put out an RFP to get a bid for the architectural design, as 
recommended by the Committee, for the Board’s consideration this evening.  Mr. Huot 
then reviewed in detail the process and rationale behind the recommendation as presented 
in enclosure #8.   
 
There was a discussion by Board members regarding the recommendation to approve the 
bid.  The board also requested that in the future, when any RFP is distributed that a copy 
also be sent to BOE members at the same time. 
 
On motion duly made by Jennifer Clark and seconded John Stack the Board unanimously 
VOTED to approve the Superintendent’s recommendation to accept the architectural 
services bid from QAM for the design of a secured entry at JWMS, to be paid in the 
amount of $62,500 from unexpended 2019-20 funds.  
 
Superintendent White spoke to the request for possible approval of a bid to create an 
athletic fields and land use study as described in enclosure #9.  This recommendation 
arose from conversations with the board, and a variety of stakeholders, regarding varied 
issues connected to land use, the state of our athletic fields in general, and the 
determination of possible future bonding initiatives.  He believes that the data that would 
come from such a study would be beneficial to board for a variety of budgeting 
considerations in the future.   
 
There was a discussion regarding this request.  Some members again voiced their request 
that in the future, an RFP such as this, be sent to the Board at the same time it is put out 
to vendors.   
 
On motion duly made by Trish Brookhart and seconded by Lori Ann Clymas, the Board 
unanimously VOTED to approve the Superintendent’s recommendation to accept the bid 
from BSC, for an athletic fields and land use study as presented, to be paid for with 
unexpended 2019-20 funds in the amount of $27,700. 
 
Upon a question raised by a board member, there was a discussion regarding whether or 
not there would be a need for an additional special meeting in order to specify the 
transfers (i.e. out of what specific account(s) and into what specific account) for each 
vote regarding the use of unexpended 2019-20 funds that had been approved this evening.   
 
After considerable discussion, it was the Board’s consensus that the best and most 
transparent process would be to schedule an additional meeting for this.   (note:  at the 
end of the meeting, the Board directed Superintendent White to schedule an additional 
meeting for the purpose of voting on the specific line item transfers for any votes already 
approved this evening, that involve the use of unexpended 2019-20 funds)  
 
 
On motion duly made by Rick Daniels and seconded by LoriAnn Clymas, the Board 
unanimously VOTED to approve the end-of-year transfers as presented (see attached). 
 
Superintendent White spoke to his recommendation to continue engaging services with 
Mahoney Sabol as auditors for the Region 4 2019-20 financials.  He shared that in light 
of previous discussions with the Board regarding the audit timeframe, he, Mr. Huot and 
Mike VanDeventer have had several discussions regarding a commitment to a time-frame 
for the 2019-20 audit. The discussion included the ability of both sides to engage in the 
field work needed to move forward and stay on schedule for the completion of the 2019-
20 audit within that desired time frame.   
 
There was a discussion regarding this recommendation, including some members voicing 
their desire that Mike VanDeventer again take the lead on the Region 4 audit based on the 



quality of his work completed for the 2018-19 audit.  Superintendent White confirmed 
that he anticipates Mr. VanDeventer would continue to take the lead for the 2019-20 
audit.    

 
On motion duly made by Rick Daniels and seconded by Jane Cavanaugh the Board 
unanimously VOTED to approve the Superintendent’s recommendation to appoint 
Mahoney Sabol as auditors for 2019-20. 
 
Superintendent White spoke to his recommendation to continue with Shipman and 
Goodwin as legal counsel.  He noted the importance of both their general, historical 
knowledge of past issues and the continuity that goes along with that, as well as their 
knowledge of the unique governance structure that we have in our districts.  He also 
spoke to his ongoing awareness of legal costs, and his discussions with the firm regarding 
efforts to reduce future costs.  He reported that the firm has been very open to finding 
ways to reduce those costs moving forward.   
 
There was a discussion.  Some members expressed a desire that if the district continues 
with Shipman and Goodwin, the district should ask to engage with a different specific 
counsel member, than previously used.  Some also expressed a desire to reengage with a 
new legal RFP, once times have normalized, and we are no longer dealing with the 
pandemic situation.  Mr. White noted he has already made efforts during the current year 
to utilize lower cost associates whenever the work warrants it.   
 
On motion duly made by Jennifer Clark and seconded by John Stack, the Board 
unanimously VOTED to approve Shipman and Goodwin as legal counsel for 2020-21. 
 
Superintendent White asked the Board to clarify if they would like him to schedule an 
additional meeting for the purpose of voting on the specific line item transfers for the 
items they approved this evening that are to be paid out of unexpended 2019-20 funds.  
The Board confirmed that they were directing him to schedule such a meeting.  Mr. 
White said his office would reach out tomorrow with the date for the requested meeting. 
 
  
ADJOURNMENT:      
 
On motion duly made by Jennifer Clark and seconded by John Stack, the Board unanimously 
VOTED to adjourn at 9:00 pm. 
 
 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
Rick Daniels 
Secretary 
Regional District #4 Board of Education 



Region 4 Board of Education
District Update

Tuesday, June 16, 2020



Update on E-Learning

● Lessons Learned: 
● Survey Feedback
● End of Year Grading and Progress Reports
● Social and Emotional Wellness
● Teaching and Learning Priorities
● District Reopening Committee



Fostering Sense of School Community for Staff and Students

● VRHS
○ Weekly communication to students, staff, and families
○ Letters to students
○ Photo Video Montage
○ Twitter Posts for Celebrations and #celebrateVRHSclassof2020
○ Student Banners and Signs of Support throughout three towns
○ Senior Spring Sports Spotlights
○ Virtual Underclassmen and Senior Awards Programs
○ Graduation Planning Committee (students, parents, BOE, teachers, admin)
○ CIAC Scholar Athlete on Fox 61
○ CAS Arts Award on Fox 61
○ Peer Advocates - social integration by students for students
○ Trivia Game Competitions
○ Netflix Movie Nights
○ Underclassmen Steering Committees made videos for seniors
○ Staff made videos for seniors



Summer Learning Opportunities

● JWMS and VRHS
○ Summer Reading Program
○ SAT Review through Kahn Academy and College Board
○ Online resources: IXL Math
○ Extended School Year (ESY)- offered to students with 

IEPs who qualify



Reopening of Schools: Planning and Considerations

● Student needs and support (social and emotional wellness)
● Assessing and planning for academic needs, learning gaps
● Summer committee work
● Professional development
● Summer communications and ongoing updates
● Environmental and facility considerations



Next Board of Education Meeting

Thursday, September 3, 2020
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